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Wildlife report
The Game Conservancy and Wildlife Trust has been doing a lot of research on Woodcock. There appear to be 2 distinct variants, one that spends all it’s life in England and the other that migrates to Russia in the Summer, returning to us in the Winter where conditions are better for feeding. In really hard weather, they move down to Cornwall where sometimes hundreds of them can be seen. Numbers are said to be declining like so many of our birds, so I was delighted to count 20 on one of our shooting days. We don’t shoot them anymore although they are delicious to eat.
Farming report
Many years ago, I met a man on the track that goes over Mill Hill with what was obviously measuring equipment. I asked him what he was doing and he told me that he was employed by Shell and was prospecting for oil! Luckily there is none under the farm, but he did give me an accurate measurement of height above mean sea level which was 440 feet amsl. This is the highest part of the farm and this is where Andrew has installed a weather and a soil moisture measuring station. He can access weather information from his mobile phone that gives him temperature, rainfall , dewpoint and relative humidity. The other bit of kit, which is in some ways more useful, is a tube packed with sensors that has been set into the ground 55 cm deep and will give a readout of soil temperature and soil moisture at various levels down to 55 cm. It transmits this information regularly to the farm computer and it is shown on the screen as a graph of both sets of data. Soil temperature is crucial for germination, on average you need the temperature to be 10deg. C for crops to start to grow, so an instrument to tell us when this has been reached is very useful. In times past it was said that the farmer used to drop his trousers and measure the temperature with his bare bottom, however you won’t see that on this farm! Soil moisture measurement at various depths is very useful as in order to grow cereal crops in the most efficient manner, we balance rain fall against the amount of fertilizer that is economic to apply to the crop. In other words if we find ourselves in a dry weather spell with low moisture further down in the ground, then it is a waste of time and money to apply any more fertilizer. This is particularly relevant now that fertilizer prices have tripled in value. 
The farm appears to have come through the cold weather in good order and the pigeons have been leaving our Oil Seed Rape crop alone which is a huge blessing. We have been applying liquid nitrogen fertilizer to our crops which will give them a boost.

Garden report
The frost has done wonders for my potato bed. I managed to get it dug and applied compost before the hard weather and the frost has broken down the clods of soil so that I should get a fine and deep seedbed for the potatoes. Potatoes are the start of my rotation of crops as they provide a wonderful clean up and change of soil for following 3 years of subsequent cropping. I follow the potatoes with beans then cabbages and general Summer veg. before going back to potatoes again.
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